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KEEPERS OF THE MAGIC
In late summer 2021, my wife Lindsey and I left 
our home in central Maine to make a cross-
country move to Oregon for her new job at Reed 
College. The grand finale of our westward journey 
led us from Hermiston to Portland on I-84, a 
stretch of highway that rivals any of the most 
spectacular routes in the world. The beauty one 
witnesses driving this road is transcendental; 
through the barren deserts in the east, the rocky 
crag in the middle, or the dense forests and 
waterfalls in the west, nature seems to further 
affirm its grandeur and divinity with each passing 
curve. 

I’d experienced the Gorge once before 15 years 
ago—wading through waist-deep water in 
Oneonta Creek with my dad is one of my most 
vivid memories with him—but Lindsey had never 
visited. That’s why it made perfect sense to me 
when, every 10 miles or so, she’d murmur, partly 
to me and partly to the ether, “I can’t believe 
people actually get to live here.” With that 
phrase still echoing in my mind, I was beyond 
thrilled to join the Friends of the Columbia 
Gorge team a little more than a year later as the 
communications and engagement director. 

So why is that anecdote relevant for our 2022-23 
Annual Report? Well, partly because it’s always 
soul-filling to reflect on some of your most 
memorable life experiences—writing that last 
paragraph transported me back to that brief 

but wonderful moment in time with the love of 
my life in the passenger seat and a brand new 
adventure ahead of us. But more than that, I 
included it because it shows us that the wonders 
of the Gorge are truly singular. Everything 
about this place makes you feel something–awe, 
inspiration, energy, peace, ambition even–
and a thing like that can never be taken for 
granted. For people who don’t live in or near 
the Gorge, visiting can be a once-in-a-lifetime 
experience, so it’s important for us to appreciate 
how exceptionally lucky we are to experience 
this place as our home each day. I can speak 
for Friends staff and board when I say that we 
recognize both the beauty and fragility of the 
Gorge, and we are so grateful to get up each 
morning and work to make this complex place, 
bit by bit, more protected for our generation and 
all those to come.

Friends went through a lot of change in the 
last year. New preserves; new initiatives; new 
staff and board members; a new magazine that 
includes, for the first time ever, a Spanish version 
and audio recordings in both English and Spanish 
(this annual report will have the same options 
available online); and even a new website on the 
way. But as much as things evolve, they also stay 
constant. Friends has maintained our relentless 
focus on protecting the landscapes, habitats, 
and resources of the Gorge through litigation, 
advocacy, land acquisition, and public education.

As you turn the pages of this publication, you’ll 
learn more about our accomplishments in the 
past year, but for now, I want to leave you with 
one parting thought—something that I’ve learned 
in my short time living in Oregon and working 
for Friends. The Gorge is not a guarantee. It’s 
a dynamic, constantly evolving place full of 
breathtaking vistas, majestic wildlife, sensitive 
ecosystems, and vibrant human communities. 
But, like so many beautiful places on Earth, it’s 
also extremely vulnerable. Climate change and its 
impacts on weather patterns, river temperatures, 
and wildlife migration; irresponsible 
development; habitat loss and extinction; and 
overtourism are constant threats to this treasure 
that we all love. 

That’s why we’re here, and that’s why you’re 
here. Together, along with our partners and the 
sovereign tribes of the Gorge, we are the keepers 
of the magic. We are so proud of what we’ve 
accomplished in the last year with you on our 
side, and we hope you are too. Thank you for all 
that you do to keep the Gorge wondrous, wild, 
and open to all.

Tim Dobyns
Communications & 
Engagement Director

Sunlight over Vista House © Theresa Peterson



FRIENDS STOPS ILLEGAL MINING IN THE GORGE

Friends’ legal efforts to stop the illegal 
mining on the Zimmerly property in Clark 
County came to a head over the past year. 
In just 2023 alone, Friends won 12 separate 
legal victories against the mining violators! 

These included victories at the U.S. 
District Court for the Western District of 
Washington, the Washington Supreme 
Court, the Washington Court of Appeals, the 
Clark County Superior Court, and the Clark 
County Land Use Hearing Examiner. Each 
of these courts and decision-makers has 
now formally agreed with Friends that the 
unpermitted mining activity that occurred 
on the Zimmerly property from 2017 to 
2020 was illegal. And this past summer, after 
presiding over seventeen hours of hearings, 
the Clark County Hearing Examiner denied 
a land use application for resuming mining 
on the property because it was incomplete 
under the National Scenic Area rules. That 
decision has been appealed, so the litigation 
continues into 2024. 

Friends was assisted by a team of lawyers 
in the litigation, and the Clark County land 
use hearing benefitted from the substantial 
involvement of many concerned
individuals, organizations, and 
public agencies. It takes a village
to stop an illegal mine!

The illegal mine is adjacent to Columbia River Gorge Elementary School 
and Jemtegaard Middle School (top of photo). © Friends Archives

READ
MORE

https://gorgefriends.org/newsroom/features/2023-09-28/washington-supreme-court-tells-mining-violators-to-poun.html
https://gorgefriends.org/newsroom/features/2023-09-28/washington-supreme-court-tells-mining-violators-to-poun.html


PROTECTING GORGE FARMLAND

In 2022 and 2023, Friends had multiple legal 
victories that are already directly protecting 
farmland in eastern Clark County. But more 
importantly, these victories also establish 
important precedents to protect farmland 
throughout the entire Columbia River Gorge 
National Scenic Area. 

In 2020, portions of a longstanding family farm 
(pictured here) were purchased by real estate 
development companies whose owners quickly 
announced they wished to carve up the farm and 
convert it to residential use by building three 
massive “non-farm dwellings.” Yet under the 
law, the new owners were entitled to only one 
non-farm dwelling (to replace an existing mobile 
home). 

After extensive litigation, Friends succeeded in 
convincing Clark County to deny a proposed non-
farm dwelling on the farm, and also convinced the 
new landowners to substantially reduce the size of 
the proposed replacement dwelling. 

We then successfully defended our legal victory 
at Clark County on appeal before the Columbia 
River Gorge Commission, whose appellate decision 
now provides important guidance for protecting 
farmland in all six National Scenic Area counties. 
The Gorge Commission’s decision has 
now been appealed to the Clark 
County Superior Court, where the
litigation continues.

Friends protected this farmland in eastern Clark County
from conversion to residential development. © Friends Archives

READ
MORE

https://gorgefriends.org/newsroom/news/2023-06-26/protecting-agricultural-land-for-agricultural-uses.html
https://gorgefriends.org/newsroom/news/2023-06-26/protecting-agricultural-land-for-agricultural-uses.html


OREGON OFFICIALLY TERMINATES PERMIT FOR 
FRACKED GAS POWER PLANT 

In September 2022, as a direct result of 
Friends’ legal work, Oregon’s energy facility 
siting agency officially terminated the 
permit (called a “site certificate”) for the 
fracked gas plant known as the “Perennial 
Wind Chaser Station,” putting the final nail 
in the coffin for what would have been 
one of the state’s largest greenhouse gas 
polluters.

Friends’ success stemmed from a lawsuit 
we filed, along with Columbia Riverkeeper, 
against the Oregon Department of Energy 
for unlawfully allowing project construction 
to proceed even after the site certificate was 
supposed to expire by law. If constructed as 
proposed, the plant would have generated 
more than one million tons of carbon 
dioxide pollution annually, not including 
emissions from the fracking operations that 
would have supplied it with methane gas.

The official termination of this project 
marks a significant victory for all 
who want to see the Gorge’s air 
quality and special resources 
protected in perpetuity.

This vacant land, directly adjacent to the existing power plant in the background, 
was the proposed site for the rejected Perennial Wind Chaser Station. © Ben Lonergan

READ
MORE

https://gorgefriends.org/newsroom/news/2022-09-27/oregon-terminates-gas-fired-power-plant-proposal-near-c.html
https://gorgefriends.org/newsroom/news/2022-09-27/oregon-terminates-gas-fired-power-plant-proposal-near-c.html


LAND USE WATCHDOG

Friends consistently reviews and comments 
on all proposed land use and development 
activities in the Columbia River Gorge 
National Scenic Area, applying our legal staff’s 
knowledge and expertise to ensure compliance 
with the applicable law. Often, our comments 
result in positive changes to projects to protect 
the vital resources of the Gorge. 

For example, Friends’ comments on multiple 
applications in Hood River County resulted in 
the applicants relocating proposed dwellings to 
decrease their visibility. In one of these cases, 
the relocated dwelling site also avoided an 
unnecessary stream crossing, plus the applicant 
abandoned plans to build a 1,500-square-foot 
residential accessory building in a sensitive 
area. Based on comments from Friends and 
others, Wasco County denied an application 
for a home business that would have required 
extensive infrastructure, including several new 
buildings, in a visually sensitive area. 

The applicant eventually set up the business 
outside of the National Scenic Area. Through 
our comments in another matter, Friends 
convinced Wasco County to reject a legal 
parcel determination that would have allowed 
a dwelling on a non-legal lot in a sensitive 
area. Friends’ comments to the Washington 
Department of Natural Resources resulted in 
the removal of a timber harvest unit to avoid 
the crossing of a stream that provides critical 
Coho salmon habitat.Coho Salmon © U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service Pacific Northwest



CLIMATE CHANGE ACTION PLAN

Friends worked closely with the Columbia 
River Gorge Commission this past year to 
develop the Climate Change Action Plan 
(CCAP), with Friends’ staff serving on the 
technical committee to incorporate high-
climate resilience lands into the CCAP and 
to integrate Friends’ priorities and feedback 
from the community. It was a process that 
strengthened the relationship between 
Friends and the Gorge Commission as we 
developed a better understanding of each 
other’s climate priorities and goals. 

In December 2022, the CCAP was approved 
unanimously. While there is plenty of work 
ahead for Friends and other community 
organizations working in this 
space, we are thrilled to be able 
to celebrate and reflect on this 
success. Regrowth after the Eagle Creek Fire © Friends Archives

READ
MORE

https://gorgefriends.org/newsroom/features/2022-12-22/collaboration-yields-a-climate-action-plan-for-the-colu.html
https://gorgefriends.org/newsroom/features/2022-12-22/collaboration-yields-a-climate-action-plan-for-the-colu.html


LEGISLATIVE ACTION

Thousands of bills are introduced in the Oregon and 
Washington Legislatures each year, many of which have 
direct impacts on the Gorge. Staff and partners follow these 
bills and take action through letter writing, public testimony, 
and campaigns to get citizen conservationists to urge their 
representatives to protect the Gorge.

One example is Oregon’s Senate Bill 85 (SB85). SB85, in its 
original form, proposed a moratorium on new or expanded 
extremely large Concentrated Animal Feeding Operations 
(Mega-CAFOs) while the impacts these operations have on 
human health and safety were assessed. This contentious 
bill was amended, debated, and rewritten through several 
iterations, but the final version did not meet the original goal; 
while it closed a loophole that allowed Mega-CAFOs to draw 
water without limits, none of the other impacts to human 
health and safety that Friends was fighting for were addressed. 
This includes air quality, an issue that continues to threaten 
residents of the Gorge. Despite this setback, Friends will 
continue to work to improve air quality standards in the Gorge. 

Another legislative priority this year was funding for the Gorge 
Commission. Significant staff time was spent trying to convince 
Oregon to match the funds Washington had budgeted for the 
Gorge Commission in the 2023-2025 biennium. Both states’ 
budget allocations for the Gorge Commission must match, 
otherwise the Commission is allocated the lower of the two 
states’ budgets. Oregon’s budget did not include funding for 
a Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion program and additional 
capacity for legal work and climate change adaptation. In 
an extremely difficult year full of walkouts, budget cuts, and 
somehow a record reserve, funding for these programs, like 
many needed programs throughout the state, was not funded.20-acre manure lagoon in Boardman, Oregon © Friends of Family Farmers



SHUTTING DOWN A DATA CENTER PROPOSAL 
IN CASCADE LOCKS

In spring 2023, Friends staff were alerted 
by local residents about a proposal from a 
company called Roundhouse to build a data 
center in Cascade Locks on Port property. 
The community expressed concerns about 
noise, pollution, water use, electrical 
use, and other unknowns the project 
might bring. Many concerned community 
members posed questions to the leadership 
at the Port for which there came no clear 
answers, even months after the initial 
proposal. 

Friends became involved with the Cascade 
Locks community by supporting their 
concerns, attending Port meetings, and 
reaching out to the media. In March, Friends 
spurred an investigative report by Columbia 
Insight that provided an in-depth look into 
the project, the Port, and its proponents. By 
summer 2023, the project generated enough 
controversy that it led to
the recall and replacement of 
two Port Commissioners and the 
ultimate collapse of the project. Bridge of the Gods © Friends Archives

READ
MORE

https://gorgefriends.org/newsroom/news/2023-06-26/squandering-gorge-assets.html
https://gorgefriends.org/newsroom/news/2023-06-26/squandering-gorge-assets.html


COMMUNITY OUTREACH

Every year brings exciting opportunities 
for building community throughout the 
Gorge. We’ve held a variety of events such 
as workshops on climate issues, outdoor 
activities, and collaborations with other 
conservation groups in the Gorge. 

One of our priorities this year is engaging 
the community on climate and to better 
understand how Friends can play a role in 
serving the community. In particular, we have 
been working with communities of color who 
already experience impacts from the climate 
crisis. 

August 2022 marked the return of Gorge 
on Tap, a quarterly program that brings 
communities around the Gorge together 
for conversations about conservation in the 
Gorge. These events offer a fun opportunity 
for members, activists, and community 
members to gather and hear about work 
Friends is doing and how to get involved. Each 
event also provides space for connections and 
fun games, such as trivia.Hood River © Friends Archives



GORGE TOWNS TO TRAILS DESIGNATED AS 
AN “OREGON SIGNATURE TRAIL”

Through the 2022 Oregon Signature 
Trails Inventory process, Gorge Towns 
to Trails, Friends’ ambitious initiative to 
create a 200-mile loop trail encircling the 
Gorge, was identified as one of 15 trails 
with the existing infrastructure, support, 
and momentum to provide access to 
iconic landscapes and world-class trail 
experiences, with further investment. 

Like the other trails identified in this 
process, Gorge Towns to Trails provides 
a multitude of recreation options
for people of diverse backgrounds,
ages, abilities, and experience
levels to walk, run, hike, and bike. Hikers at Catherine Creek © Debbie Asakawa

READ
MORE

https://www.oregontrailscoalition.org/signature-trails
https://www.oregontrailscoalition.org/signature-trails


PROGRESS AT CATHERINE CREEK

Along with our partners at the U.S. Forest 
Service and sustainable landscape architecture 
firm Mayer/Reed, the Gorge Accessibility 
Project Steering Committee completed 
refinements to the planned recreation 
infrastructure at Friends’ Catherine Creek 
property. 

Architects from Mayer/Reed brought ideas to 
paper in the concept development. Recreation 
improvements would provide safer access to 
the adjacent Catherine Creek Universal Access 
Trail with ADA parking, accessible viewpoints, 
and connections to the paved trailhead. 
These would lessen the need for users of the 
accessible trail to navigate across Old Highway 
8. After the existing residence is removed, 
about half of the property will remain in 
natural habitat and be restored with native 
trees and plants.

In 2024, Friends will pursue grant funding 
through Washington’s “Planning for Recreation 
Access” program to complete further site 
design work.Sunrise at Catherine Creek © Cate Hotchkiss



FRIENDS PARTICIPATES IN OREGON 
LAND JUSTICE PROJECT

The Oregon Land Justice Project is a program 
of the Coalition of Oregon Land Trusts (COLT) 
that seeks to expand Indigenous access, 
ownership, and stewardship of the land 
in Oregon. Since 2020, Friends has been 
participating in the learning phase of the 
project with land trusts all over Oregon and 
under COLT leadership.

The learning phase wrapped up in August 
2022 with a very positive trip to the 
Confederated Tribes of the Siletz Indians. 
In November 2022, Friends staff attended a 
gathering of all participating land trusts at 
the University of Oregon Many Nations Long 
House to discuss the action phase of the 
project. The outcome was the formation of 
a council comprised of 14 land trusts that 
decided to commit to the project in the 
future. 

Committed land trusts and Friends have 
been taking steps to integrate Indigenous 
rights into the fabric of our organizations’ 
operations by updating our bylaws and 
contributing to a fund to assist with tribal 
access projects. The council will continue 
to work together to continue learning as 
organizations, increase 
Indigenous access on land trust 
lands in Oregon, and strengthen 
relationships between land trusts 
and tribes. Dancing Rock © Cate Hotchkiss

READ
MORE

https://gorgefriends.org/newsroom/blog/2023-04-12/centering-conservation-through-tribal-perspectives.html
https://gorgefriends.org/newsroom/blog/2023-04-12/centering-conservation-through-tribal-perspectives.html


FIELD TRIPS WITH WIND RIVER MIDDLE SCHOOL

During a lucky sun break in the midst of an 
otherwise stormy March 2023, 140 6th- and 7th-
grade students, teachers, and chaperones from 
Wind River Middle School in Carson, WA, engaged 
in a day of education and stewardship on public 
lands adjacent to Friends’ Turtle Haven Preserve. 

Teachers sought outdoor learning opportunities 
that connect students with local public lands 
through nature, science, and stewardship. In 
partnership with the U.S. Forest Service (USFS) and 
the Washington Department of Fish and Wildlife, 
Friends was fortunate to be awarded a National 
Forest Foundation grant that funds conservation 
education on public lands to help our vision come 
to life. Over two field trips, USFS Rangers and 
Friends Land Trust staff facilitated outdoor science 
activities focused on biodiversity and native and 
invasive species, including the Western pond turtle 
and American bullfrog. 

Students then took action to improve biodiversity 
and habitat around Collins Pond, planting around 
500 native wildflowers that will benefit pollinators 
and pond turtles, and support elk forage. 
Connecting to the big picture, the student plantings 
are building on the revegetation efforts at adjacent 
Turtle Haven Preserve where Friends Stewardship 
Manager Sara Woods guided volunteers in planting 
over 3,000 native bunchgrasses in fall 2022. 

Wind River Middle School students 
make the coalition and impact of 
partners at this site even stronger. Pond at Turtle Haven © Cate Hotchkiss

READ
MORE

https://gorgefriends.org/newsroom/news/2023-04-14/field-report--students-learn-hands-on-at-gorge-turtle-h.html
https://gorgefriends.org/newsroom/news/2023-04-14/field-report--students-learn-hands-on-at-gorge-turtle-h.html


OUTDOOR PROGRAMS CONNECT NATURE 
LOVERS TO THE WONDERS OF THE GORGE

This year’s outdoor programs offered an 
array of captivating guided outings, 13 
in total, for both the public and Friends’ 
dedicated members, fostering a deeper 
understanding of the Columbia Gorge 
and its unique landscapes. Participants 
embarked on educational adventures that 
allowed them to connect with nature.

Through volunteer-led guided outings, 
participants gained valuable insights into 
local ecosystems, wildlife, and the diverse 
landscapes and trails of the Gorge. They 
wandered along scenic trails and admired 
breathtaking vistas while learning about the 
importance of protecting, preserving, and 
stewarding the Columbia Gorge. 

These outings served as an educational 
and community platform, empowering 
individuals with knowledge about 
protecting the Columbia Gorge and 
engaging in responsible recreation. 
Participants left with a heightened 
appreciation for the beauty and intricacies 
of the Gorge, along with a renewed 
commitment to preserving it for future 
generations. Hikers in the Gorge  © Kate Lindberg



YOUTH EDUCATION PROGRAMS INTRODUCE 
LOCAL STUDENTS TO THE GORGE

In April 2023, Friends hired McKenzie Hammond to 
coordinate our youth programs, including The Great 
Gorge Wahoo, a twice-annual field outing with St. Andrew 
Nativity School, and Explore the Gorge, an annual multi-day 
outing with Canyon Creek and Jemtegaard Middle Schools. 
Explore the Gorge is generously supported by the Camas-
Washougal Community Chest, and The Great Gorge Wahoo 
is generously supported by the Winthrop family and Carrie 
Nobles. 

In fall 2022, St. Andrew Nativity School 7th graders visited 
the eastern Gorge for insider tours of two Friends land 
trust preserves: Catherine Creek and Dancing Rock. And 
in spring 2023, 8th-grade students visited the western 
Gorge, stopping at Vista House to hear from Friends Board 
Member Kevin Price, a former region manager for Oregon 
State Parks, about the importance of public lands. They 
then learned about waterfall geology, mammalogy, water 
quality, and plants of the Gorge at Bridal Veil Falls. Finishing 
out the day, they traveled to the Bonneville Dam where they 
played salmon obstacle course games with Washington 
Department of Fish and Wildlife biologist Elise Olk, and 
inside got to see the fish ladder and the powerhouse. 

In June 2023 for Explore the Gorge, students from 
Jemtegaard and Canyon Creek Middle Schools came to 
the Gorge for several action-packed days learning about 
herpetology, pikas, smartphone photography, water quality, 
botany, and of course geology! Students ran and played in 
the fields at Doetsch Day Use area, dissected owl pellets, 
and finished the program meeting some of Columbia Gorge 
Discovery Center and Museum’s ambassador raptors.

Students play 
during Explore the Gorge © Paloma Ayala



FINANCIAL REPORT

With the support and generosity of our donors, volunteers, activists, 
and partners, Friends remains on solid financial ground. The 
organization has continued to evolve into a new post-pandemic 
era by shifting to a hybrid or remote working model for staff, being 
relational rather than transactional with partners, and working 
with a mindset of diversity, equity, and inclusion, while never losing 
sight of the ever-changing needs in protecting, preserving, and 
stewarding the Columbia River Gorge National Scenic Area.

Consolidated results in fiscal year 2022-2023 show operating income 
at $3.25 million and operating expenses at $3.19 million. Operating 
income includes the annual draw from endowments and reserve 
funds set aside to cover current-year projects, ending the year with 
a $58,000 surplus.

County property taxes help support Gorge communities and 
schools. Friends wants to do our part in being good citizens, so we 
paid $59,392 in property taxes when we legally could be exempt 
from payment.

Our $7.77 million endowments include the Matthew Winthrop Fund 
and Vic Clausen Fund for outdoor youth education, and the Marjorie 
Abramovitz Fund for land trust activities. Endowments for general 
operations include the Conservation Director Endowment, the Mary 
D. and Thomas W. Holman Fund, the Barbara Pooley Wilson Fund, 
and the board-designated Nancy Russell Institutional Fund. 
Endowment funds are managed by Ferguson Wellman Capital 
Management and monitored by Friends’ board’s finance committee. 
Friends takes an annual 4 percent draw to help fund our work.

A Continuing Commitment to Accountability and Transparency

Friends believes that transparency is essential for ensuring 
accountability to our members, donors, partners, and the 
communities we work with. Friends of the Columbia Gorge is a 
Better Business Bureau Accredited Charity and an Accredited Land 
Trust—a distinction awarded to land trusts meeting the highest 
national standards for excellence and conservation permanence. 

For additional information, including past annual reports, 990s, and 
other financial statements, visit gorgefriends.org/accountability. 

Paige Unangst
Finance Director

JULY 1, 2022 - JUNE 30, 2023

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION

Land and Related Assets

Cash and Investments

Other Assets

Total Assets

Liabilities

Net Assets

Total Liabilities and Net Assets

 $10,239,744 

 $9,886,822 

 $1,618,677 

 $21,745,243 

 $348,196 

 $21,397,047 

 $21,745,243 

 $10,945,660 

 $10,235,572 

 $392,863 

 $21,574,095 

 $364,868 

 $21,209,227 

 $21,574,095 

June 30, 2023 June 30, 2022

Endowment Draw
& Reserves

18.3%



This is an unaudited financial statement. Friends’ board engages Kern and Thompson, LLC, to perform an annual independent audit.

OPERATING REVENUE: $3,247,054 OPERATING EXPENSES: $3,188,625

Memberships &
Individual Gifts

69.3%

Foundations
7.5%

Endowment Draw
& Reserves

18.3%

Land &
Rental Income

1.5%

Interest &
Investment Income

1.5%

Corporations
1.1%

Miscellaneous
.7%

Land Trust
27.9%

Member Services
12.5%

Gorge Accessibility 
Project

3.8%

Fundraising
9.3%

Administration
6.3%

Advocacy and Legal
24.3%

Gorge Towns to Trails
4.5%

Lobbying
.5%

Public Engagement
10.8%



It is with full hearts that Friends of the Columbia 
Gorge welcomes the 2022-2023 class of legacy 
donors to the Norman Yeon Legacy Circle. This year, 
13 dedicated individuals have made a visionary 
commitment to long-term Gorge protection 
as a part of their legacies, ensuring the natural 
wonders found today will be preserved for future 
generations.
 
We announce the passing of seven very special 
members of the Norman Yeon Legacy Circle. We 
are profoundly grateful for Peter Hurley, Jane 
Koenig, William Lawrence, Nancie McGraw, Donald 

Sharpe, Carol Smith-Larson, and Deborah A. Wiley 
for including Gorge protection, preservation, 
and stewardship as a part of their estate plans. 
Their philanthropy will allow Friends to share the 
wonder of the Gorge well into the future. They will 
be remembered along with 53 other very special 
donors who made this ultimate commitment to the 
Gorge.
 
We are thankful for the gifts and intentions of all 
our Norman Yeon Legacy Circle members. Thanks 
to our legacy members’ kind support, the Gorge will 
remain a vibrant, living place for future generations.

Jules Abbott
Blaine Ackley and Fran Beebe
Leslie Joan Allen 
Lenny Anderson and Gisela Foerstermann
Pippa Arend
Debbie and Steve Asakawa
Coila Ash
Suzanne Bader
Elaine Ballou
Tom Bard
Cynthia Barrett and Karen Johnson
Carole Beauclerk
Larry and Maureen Becker
Richard Benner and Lavinia Gordon
Day Bennett

Linda Besant and Martha Goetsch
Renée Tkach
Sharlene Blaise and Don Jacobson
Ron Bloodworth and Bob Gandolfi
Lydia Boyer
Susan Boyl
Charles Brasher and Betty Lavis
Susan Brickey and Richard Pope
Gary Brigham
Daniel Brown and Helen Jaskoski
Jim and Linda Browning
Patsy Bruggere
David and Kim Bruneau
Sonia Buist
Sanna Bunnell

Gary and Laurel Bushman
Joe and Patricia Campbell
Geoff and Laurie Carr
Racquel Casciato and Paul Freeman
Frances Chapple
James Chase
North Cheatham
Babetta D. Chiarito and James M. Marquard
Lee Christie and Tom Keffer
Donald  Clark 
Edward Cleary 
Mary Clifford and Warren Morgan 
Merle Clifton
Becky and Bruce Copeland
Jane Corboy and John Rogers

New Legacy Circle members this year in bold.



Lynne Coward
Todd Coward
Jocelyn and William Cox
Kathy Cushman and Paul Miller
Siobhan Daly and Dan Summerfeldt
Dan and Karen Damyanovich
Margaret and Mark Dane
Bob and Pam Davee
Gregory and Laurie Delwiche 
Felice and Ken Denis
Kelly Dennis
A. Michael Dianich  
Mary Dickson
Sheila Dooley and Phil Swaim
Carole Douglas and Bill Pressly
Michael and Patti Drewry
Barbara Duerden
Marcia Dunham
Joan Durgin
Debbie Durham
Robbie Earon
Kevin Ebel and Colleen Wright 
Jill and Scott Eckberg
Cathy Edelman
Rebecca Erickson
Karen and Lee Fairchild
Gwen Farnham
Sarah Fish and Neal Razi
Beth Flake and David Michalek
Robin Flamm 
Gerald and Heidi Fox
Johnnalee and Mark Friedman
Peter Frothingham 
Jana Fussell and Karen Hightower
Marilyn Goldman
Kevin Gorman and Michelle Kinsella
Charles and Lisa Grindell
Nancy and Ronald Gronowski
Robert Grott and Vera Jagendorf

Lee Grunes and Susan Nolte
Thomas Hager
Marie Hall
Ken Hansen
Lisa Hansen
Ingrid and Kenneth Harper
Jane Harris
John Harris III
Christine Hartman
Josephine and Richard Hawthorne
Jim Heiman and Cynthia Sulaski
Judy Henderson
Mike Hendricks and Leanne Hogie
Joyce Henstrand and Peter 
Kiessling
Daniel Highkin and Margaret Klute
Dale and Lucy Hill
Mel Hinton
David Hmiel and Christine Knowles
Robert Hogfoss
Normandie and Robert Holmes
Jan Holt
Frank and Ursula Hood
Patricia Hoover
Ellie Hughes
Beg Ignatowski
Sherri Irish and Larry Keister
Marcy Jacobs
James Jarzabek and Teresa Meyer
Kacey Jones and Bruce Miller
Cookie and Igo Jurgens
Tom Karwaki
Joshua Kehrberg and William Line
Colleen and Peggy Keith
Nancy Kennaway
Robert Kenyon
John and Rebecca Kirkland
Jeanette Kloos 
Leigh Knox

Kim Kovalik
Demetra Kramer
Ann Lackey
Ken Lacour
Andrea Lara 
Meg Larson
Joy Lasseter
David Legg
Steve Levy and Sue Van Loon 
Craig Lichtenthaler
Eric Lichtenthaler and Dixie Stevens
Tom Linehan and Barbara Wolman   
Janet Wong Liu
Constance Lively
Les Long
Aiko Low and Nick Zeller 
Christopher Lunt and Robin Sherwin
D. Carter and Jennifer MacNichol 
Mimi Maduro and Michael Stevens
Warren Maher and Cherie 
Martchenke
Jeff Malmquist
William Maples
Susan Masta and Jay Withgott 
April Matthias
Andrea and Rafael Maya
Charles McGinnis
Kathleen McHarg 
John Meckel and Barbara Traver
Sue Merfeld and Bruce Richmond
Anne and Ernest Munch
Alicia Munoz
Barbara and Christopher Nelson
Carrie Nobles
Lucy Nonnenkamp
John Nutt
Carlton Olson
Marianne Ott
Joan Ottinger

Horsetail Falls in autumn © Kyle Rosso



Gayle and Jay Palmer
John and Nancy Palmer
John Parry
Patricia Peterson
Anne Philipsborn and Rick Ray
Chris Pierce
Barbara Pollock
David Pollock
Betsy Porter and Pierre Provost
Bernadette and Keith Price
Claire Puchy
Norma Reich
Kathleen Karey Reid
Ralph Rogers
Gayle Rothrock
Tom and Sandi Rousseau
Joanna Rutter 
Marie and Michael Ryan
Lynette Sahnow
Claudia and Mark Sanzone
Susan Saul
Elizabeth Schilling
Bob and Mary Ann Schmidt
Charlie Scudder and Judy Stewart
William Sefler
Ruth Selid
Anna Sestrich
Jeffrey Sher
Jamie Shull
David Siegel and Elaine Smith
William “Si” Simonson
Kari Skedsvold and Robert Workmeister
John Slosar
Laurie Smith
Beverly Spenst
Joan Stevens
Sonia Straub
Robert Strebin
Barbara and Jon Stroud

Rose Szapszewicz
Kathleen Tack
Clista Taylor
Glenn and Mary Ann Teague
John and Renate Tilson
Patricia Towle
David and Linda Tozer
James and Karen Trumper
Jerry and Margie Tucker
R. Lee Underwood III and Christine 

Underwood
Christopher Van Bemmel
Evans Van Buren and Marsha Warner 
Elisabet and Leo Van Swam
Duane and Marjorie Varner
Donald Vinton
Daniel Webb
Bruce Weber
Kathryn and Thomas Whittaker
Michele Wier
Edyth Willard
Cynthia and Brian Winter
Diana Wolford
Beverly Wong
Sandy Wright 
Jean Zylka
21 anonymous members

Tiger lilies regrowing after a burn © Trevor Leahy



The generous support of our members makes all of our work possible. Thank you to our entire community for your passion and dedication 
to protecting the Gorge for today and future generations.

MEMBER-DRIVEN CONSERVATION

Mt. Defiance
$50,000+

Richard Benner and Lavinia Gordon
Nancie McGraw 
Jan and Steve Oliva
Patricia Peterson
Anonymous

Table Mountain
$25,000-$49,999

Debbie and Edmund Campbell
Kathy Cushman and Paul Miller
Josephine and Richard Hawthorne
The Hetherington Fund of the 

Oregon Community Foundation
Mitvah Fund of the Oregon 

Community Foundation
Greg Misarti and Eleanor Warren
Lucy Nonnenkamp
Charlie Scudder and Judy Stewart

Angel’s Rest
$10,000-$24,999

Nancy Archer
Bill and Joan Bailey
Elaine Ballou
Heather and Lester Baskin

William M. Brod Fund of the Oregon 
Family Foundation

Babetta Chiarito and James 
Marquard

Phyllis Clausen
Bill Horder
Irwin Family Fund
J and J Foundation
Hugh and Janet Kimball
John and Rebecca Kirkland
William Maples
Sandra Holden Montag and Tom 

Montag
Nelson Family Fund of the Oregon 

Community Foundation
Jay  Nutt
Joseph and Susie Palena
Aaron Pearlman and Sacha Reich
Franklin and Dorothy Piacentini 

Charitable Trust
Carolann and Peyton Storli
Karen and Sean Streeter
The Swigert Warren Foundation
Mark and Nancy Vanderveer
Christine and David Vernier
Loring and Margaret Winthrop
Rachel Witmer
Anonymous

Guardians of the Gorge
$5,000-$9,999

Gail L. Achterman Fund of the 
Oregon Community Foundation

Barbara and Bob Bailey
Rick Beam
Beam Family Fund
Linda Besant and Martha Goetsch
Rex Breunsbach
Elizabeth Brooke
Carol and Charles Brunner
Joe and Pat Campbell
North Cheatham
Peter Christ and Linda Felver
Edward Cleary
Dan and Karen Damyanovich
Jim and Karen Davitt
Calypso Fund of the Oregon 

Community Foundation
Frances Finney and Buck Parker
Elizabeth Evans and Dean Runyan
Judi Free and Paul Hamborg
Susan Gabay
Barbara Giesy
Emily Georges Gottfried Fund 
Goulder Family Foundation
Nancy and Ron Gronowski
Susan Hammer
Judy Henderson
Laura and Rocky Henderson

Marshall Hieronimus
Melvin Hinton
Bob Hogfoss
Bill Lanfri
Elisabeth and Peter Lyon
Sue Mall
Carol Mayer-Reed and Michael Reed
Deanna Miller
Kimberlysue Morton
Gayle and Jay Palmer
Gayle’s Gifts Charitable Fund 

Community Foundation for 
Southwest Washington

Mark and Claudia Sanzone
Evans Van Buren and Marsha Warner
Elisabet and Leo Van Swam
John and Polly Wood
Anonymous

Conservators of the Gorge
$1,000-$4,999

Acorn Fund of the Oregon 
Community Foundation

Jody and Paul Akers
Roudi Akhavein
Helen Andrews
Lisa Andrus-Rivera
Kris and Richard Angell
Carl Asakawa
Debra and Steve Asakawa



Charles Baker and Virginia Herndon
Louis Barker
Mandy Barrack
The Barrett Family Trust
Amy and Antony Barton
Jennifer Bates
John Baugher
Sophie Bayard
David E. and Mary C. Becker Fund, 

Oregon Community Foundation
Julie Beeler and Brad Johnson
Dan Bell and Heather Hendrixson
Peter and Susan Belluschi
Peter Belmont
Jeremy and Katherine Bishop
Mary Bishop
Susan Bishop and Hal Lee
Jim and Sue Bisio
Susan Blackman
Bowen and Jennifer Blair
Stan Bland
Will Bloch
Ron Bloodworth and Bob Gandolfi
Jean-Michel and Virginia Bock
Kim and Randy Boehm
Margaret Bolger and Patrick 
Simpson
Booth Family Fund at Seattle 

Foundation
John Borden
Sandra Bradley
Mary Bramucci
Diane Bremer and Leslie Tumidaj
Christopher Brentano
Diane and Steve Brice
Masako Bridges
Farron Brougher and Tracey 

Tomashpol
Dan Brown and Helen Jaskoski
Patsy Bruggere and John Popplewell

Denise Carty and Roger Brown 
Family Fund of the Oregon 
Community Foundation

Sonia Buist
Paul Burkhart
Mary Burki
Bennett Burns and Andrew Rowe
Monique Baillargeon and Jonathan 

Carder
Keri Carkeek and Miles Schwartz
Geoff and Laurie Carr
Annick Chalier
Christie Keffer Fund of the Oregon 

Community Foundation
Margaret Chula and John Hall
Ron Cohen and Christie Smith
Holly Coit
Judy Colligan-Marshall and James 

Marshall
Bruce Connelly
Becky and Bruce Copeland
Jane Corboy and John Rogers
Joann and Ross Cornelius
Jan Coulton
Carolyn and Pete Crystal
Cascadia Foundation
Claudia Curran and Phil Pizanelli
Siobhan Daly and Dan Summerfeldt
Marvin and Abby Dawson
Guillaume De Bergh and Amy 

Silliman
Barbara and George Dechet
Kelly Dennis
Ulrike Devoto and Marc Fovinci 
Mary Dickson
Bill Dieter and Martha Koerner
DMB Fit Crew
Karen Dinan and Arnold Stapnes
Paul Dolbey and Sarah Quist
William Donnelly and Mary Ann Ware

Sarah Dougher and Nate Overmeyer
Carole Douglass and Bill Pressly
Ann Dudley
Barbara Duerden
Steve Duffy
Lawrence and Poppy Dully
David and Mary Dunham
Amy Dunn
Shari Dunn
Philip W. Durkee
Deanna Eichler and Leslee Froehlich
Joell Ellis
Edward and Marilyn Epstein 
Charitable Fund
Ellen Fallihee
Gwen Farnham
John and Nancy Faulkner
Judy and Robert Fisher
Beth Flake and David Michalek
Margo Fowler
Gerald and Heidi Fox
Marcia Freed and Martin Schwartz
Thomas Freni and Tracie Lynne-Freni
Donald Friedman
Elmer Galbi
Claire and Zanley Galton
John and Sheila Gibson
Timothy Golik
Kevin Gorman and Michelle Kinsella
Susan Grayson
Doug and Katherine Green
Jim and Natalie Greenleaf
Rachel and Zachary Grice
Jim Grube
Candice Guth and David Pogel
Margaret and Thomas Hacker
Maria Hall and Walter McMonies
Julie and Paul Hansen
Dawn and John Harrison
Diana and Don Harrison

Michael and Susan Haynes
Don and Julie Hendrixson
Joyce Henstrand and Peter Kiessling
Chester Hiatt and Roxane Russell
Maureen Higgins
David Hmiel and Christine Knowles
Diana and Patrick Hoff
Jennifer Hohenlohe
Diane and Richard Hohl
Jack Hollis and Storry Norman
The Hooter Fund II of the Oregon 

Community Foundation
Dan and Kathy Huntington
Sherri Irish and Larry Keister
Marcy Jacobs
Nancy and Robert James
Jane Kendall
James Jarzabek and Teresa Meyer
Robert Jensen
John and Judy Jordan
Mary Anne Joyce and Catha Loomis
Cookie and Igo Jurgens
Judy Kelley
Peter Kendall
Mary Kristen Tooze Kern and Michael 

Kern
Hanna Klett
Jeanette Kloos
Katherine Kuhn and Robert Lefferts
David Labby and Sarah Slaughter
Dick and Rosemary Law
Francis and Susan Lenski
Jocelyn and Lou Libby
Eric and Hollie Lindauer Fund of the 
Oregon Community Foundation
Donald and Karen Livingstone
Bonnie and Gale Long
Jen Lovejoy
Kyra MacIlveen
Elizabeth and Richard Marantz



Chris Marks
Susan Masta and Jay Withgott
David May and Theresa Papas
Donald and Melinda McCoy
Peter and Jill McDonald Fund 

of the Oregon Community 
Foundation

Marilyn Mcfarlane and John 
Parkhurst

John McGrory and Leslie Root
John Meckel and Barbara 

Traver
Laurie Meigs
Anne and Michael Miller
Jeff and Teri Mills
Laura and Paul Milne
Vicki and Walt Mintkeski
Patricia Mizutani and Richard 

Rosenhaft
Penny Mock
Marjory and Mark Morford
John and Ursula Moyer
Ed Mueller
Deanna and Wilfried Mueller-

Crispin
Nathan Family Charitable Fund 

of the Oregon Community 
Foundation

Neilsen Family Fund of 
the Oregon Community 
Foundation

John and Tegen Nelson
Linda Nelson
Susan Nelson
Carrie Nobles
John Parry
Jim and Mary Ann Pastene
Karen and Peter Peruzzo
Marjorie Peters
Beckie J. Pettis

Anne Philipsborn and Rick Ray
Eric Piesner
David K. and Lisa B. Platt 

Family Fund of the Oregon 
Community Foundation

Barbara and Jim Pollock
David J. Pollock
Jennifer and Michael Porn
Alice and Michael Powell
Kevin and Theresa Price
Margaret Ranes
Norma Reich
Phyllis Reynolds
David and Madie Richenstein 

Family Fund of the Oregon 
Community Foundation

Helen Robinson
Kurt Rosenberg
Richard Ross
Laura and Steve Rossetter
Sandi and Thomas Rousseau
Francie and Michael Royce
Meredith Savery
Laura Schlafly
Patricia Schleuning
Janet Schroer and Stephen 

Williams
Maximillian and Shannon 

Schwartz
Nick Seagraves
Jackie Seguin
Jamie L. Shull Charitable Fund
David Siegel and Elaine Smith
Holly Silver
William Simonson
Kari Skedsvold and Bob 

Workmeister
Richard Slawson
Drew and Sue Snyder
Allan and Mary Solares

Miriam Sontz and Joe Walsh
Michael Stathatos and 
Samantha Wright
Bob Staver
Ellen Stearns
Stephen Rallison and Sharon 

Stern
Martha Stevenson
Carolyn and Wayne Stewart
Catherine Stone
Robert Strebin
Cyndi and Eric Strid
Dennis Strieff and Margaret 

Van Dyke
Barbara and Jon Stroud
John Taylor and Barbara West
Rod Tharp
Gregory and Sarah Truax
Paige Tucker
Priscilla and Thomas Turner
Paige and Steve Unangst
Mason and Sharon Van Buren
Diana and Jason Van Pelt
Alex and Clare Vonderhaar
Elizabeth and Robert Warren
Alice Weaver
Joanne Wegner
Pat Welly and Merrill 

Weyerhaeuser
Kathryn and Thomas Whittaker
Matt and Michele Wier
Edyth Willard
Jean and Rob Wilson
Carolyn and Martin Winch
Amy Winthrop
Anne and Kevin Winthrop
Melaura Wittemyer
Bunny Witter
Woody Family Fund, Oregon 

Community Foundation

Latourell Falls in autumn © Bob Pool



Yvonne’s Fund
Dixie and Gabe Zee
Randy Zmrhal

Stewards
$500-$999

F. Gordon Allen
Leslie Allen Bancroft and Brian 

Lowry
Carol Anderson
Adelaide and Michael Andrews
Chuck and Kerry Aude
Grover and Susan Bagby
Mary Ann V. Barlow
Clay Biberdorf and Erika 

Schuster
Alan Black
Russ Borgnin
Branden Boyd
Robert Braham and Andrea 

Veryser
Evona Brim
Josephine Brown
Phyllis Brown and Doug Hagen
Susan Bruechner
Carolyn Cannard
Susan and Thomas Carter
Elaine and Steve Castles
Gordon Chamberlain
Frances Chapple
Linda Christensen
Pat Clancy
Donald Clark
Steve Cobert
Ann Cotton
Ryan Couch
Terri Cummings & Robert
John Cunningham and Mary 

Beth Pinon

Kathleen and Peter Dalke
Mary Daly and Benjamin Ward
Joseph and Judy Dean
Gregory and Laurie Delwiche
Denise Demaray and William 

Tainter
Felice and Ken Denis
Matt Distefano
Susan Dornfeld
Amanda Durkee
Delphine Eberhart
Jane Ediger
Lisa Hull and Rick Eskridge
Perry Esterson
Kevin and Lori Faris
Jinx Faulkner and Paul Koehler
Molly Finch Jones
Bill Fish and Ed Reeves
Elizabeth Foster
Loyce and Wayne Forsgren
Edmund Frank and Eustacia Su
Jerry Franklin
Debra and Donald Garner
Cecelia and Scott Goodnight
Ann Goodsell
Kent Goodyear
Philip Gordon
James Gorter
Gretta Grimala
Allen Gurney and Beth Levy
Bija Gutoff and Daniel Koch
Gary Hahn
Lisa Hansen
Donald and June Hays
Don Helfgott
Betsy and Tom Henning
Gloria Henning
Michael and Judy Heumann
Deb and Thomas Hilleary
Mary Ellen Hirsch

Mike Hendricks and Leanne 
Hogie

Albert Hoguet and Helen 
Lawrence

Normandie and Robert Holmes
Robert G Huffman and Mary 

Miller
Lauren Isaac
Ronald Janson
Dan Johnson and Deb Lawless
Ilze Jones
Matthew Jones and Kristin 

Mihalko
Gary and Joan Kahn
Richard Kaiser
Liz Kellogg
Ann Kloka
Robert Knox and Catherine 

Wright
Leonara Ko
Dave and Paula Koeller
Amy and Kevin Kohnstamm
Molly Kohnstamm
Patricia Kramer and Clifford 

Temple
Jon LaBranch
Ann Lackey
Heather Lamkins and Patrick 

Frye
Alyse Lansing and Joe Gass
Donna Larson
MOT photography
Jan Leininger
Walt Lersch
Eric Lichtenthaler and Dixie 

Stevens
Linda and Tom Lovett
Nena Lovinger
Marie Hall

Overlooking the Gorge from Dalles Mountain Ranch © Jessica Stinson

Lockerby



M and L. Marks Family Fund of the 
Oregon Community Foundation

Fred and Kathy Masarie
Bob and Susie Masin
Richard Matson
Mayberry-Copenhaver Family Fund, 

Oregon Community Foundation
William McCreery
Sharon Mcfadden and James Sarne
Mark Meininger and Ingrid Nylen
Meg and Rod Merrick
Louis Miles
John Michael Miller
Jerry Mishler
Colin Moll
Warren Morgan
Bruce Muirhead and Denise Pare-

Muirhead
Carolyn Neighbor
Devon and Leslie Nevius
Nicolette O’Connor and David 

Williams  
Anne and Gary Olson
Nadia Padzensky
Betty and Thomas Philipsborn 

Philanthropic Fund Jewish Fed. of 
Metropolitan Chicago

Nancy and Michael Phillips
Patricia Pingree
Bernadette and Keith Price
Laurence Ready
Jodi and Vince Ready
Julie and Laszlo Regos
Kevin Ritscher
Michael and Nancy Robinson
Jean and Stephen Roth
Jill and Rick Rubinstein
Sally Behel
Barbara Salter
Alex Santa

Hannah Schink
Karen and Steve Schoenfeld
Katharine Schuyler
Brett Sheppard
Sharon Sherrard
Daniel and Sarah Shramek
Anne and Steve Simmons
James Ruppa and Barbara Simon
John Slosar
Dan Smith
Jeffrey Smith
Leslie Smith
Preston Sperry
Ann and Donald Stern
Jim Stratton
Darin and Trisha Swanson
Hilary Szczepanski
Carol and Donald Templeton
David and Linda Tozer
Jennifer and Mark Trumbo
Kevin and Kysa Vassily
Julia and William Wayne
Barb Wayson and Mike Wyman
Charles and Christiane Webster
Krista Wehrley
Bruce and Donna Whitefield
William Williams
Jay and Gail Winberg and Judy West
Aaron and Jennifer Wines
John Wondrack
Mark and Paula Young
Anonymous

Trailblazer
$250-$499

Randa and Jonathan Abramson
Bonnie and Robert Adams
Val and Will Aitchison
Margaret and Stuart Albright

Susan Albright and Mark Becker
Carole Alexander
Cindy L Allen and Thomas Kaser
Dennis Allison and Marilyn Hill
Nancy Anderson
Bruce and Louise Anderson-Dana
Dianne Applegate and Bruce Horn
April Atwood and Brian Hanks
Karen Babbitt and David Holt
Fred Baisden
Elizabeth Bannister
N. Thomson Bard
Howard and Jean Baumann
Jonathan Beck
Tom Bingman
Sheila Bob and Kathleen Casson 
Ralph Bloemers
Frank Bosl and Pam Sheets
Carol Boyer
Gale and Michael Brand
Lisa Brandl
Gary and Patricia Brockway
Bruce Weber
Robert Bullard
Jeanne Buschart
Gary and Laurel Bushman
Gloria Carmody
Joan and Wes Carter
Jan and Larry Cartmill
Racquel Casciato and Paul Freeman
Yeng Chen and Lisa Goldberg
Carol Chesarek
Peggy Chevalier
Stephen Chipps and Laura Sherrill
Robert and Yunbing Chow
Christina Larsen and Randall Nelson
Susan Coit
Brandi Cole
June Coloff
Deidre and Tim Conway

Betty and Jim Cooper
Philip Copenhaver
George Cummings
Bob and Donna Cynkar
Jeanne and William Dalton
David Degabriele and Kathy Ragain
DeCoursey Spangle Generosity Fund
Doug Denney
John Devereux and Mary King
Cristina and Robert Dieffenbach
Toldy Dolack
Marissa Dorau
Marjorie and Neil Dreiseszun
Diane Dulken
Marcia Dunham
Donald and Rita Duplessie
Hammong-Eckland Charitable Fund
Karen Edwards and Tom Ise
Ann and Ken Edwards
Emily Van Buren
Jeanette and Norm Enfield
Leslye Epstein and Herman Taylor
Susan Escoe
Lee and Karen Fairchild Fund of the 

Gorge Community Foundation
R. David Feinauer
Sarah Fish and Neal Razi
Martin and Regan Fisher
Bruce and Cynthia Fitzwater
David and Susan Fleming
Dave and Linda Fogerson
Nancy Fredericks
Alice and Robert Frost
John Gale and Sandra Joos
Jodi Lapidus Gallegos
Kim Gilmer
Donna Gilroy
Susan Gilson
Filson and Shirley Glanz
Erinne Goodell and Kirk Paulsen



Colin Gray and Jennifer Hurley
Molly Gray
Sara Gray
Cherine Gregory
Robert Griffiths
Barbara and Vaughn Grossnickle
Robert Grott and Vera Jagendorf
Mary and Scott Grout
Georgene and Wayne Gwilliam
Kirk Hall
Penny Hammac and Scott Jennings
Judith Hance
David and Susan Hanson
Harrington Harrington and Stephen 

Smith
Christine Hartman
Hailey Harwood
Mary Hayden
Gina Henderson
Alison and Jim Henderson
Allison Hensey
Sarah Hertlein
Sherry Heying
Amy Hofrock
Diane Holland
Frank and Ursula Hood
Jean Horn
Kevin Howard and Nikole Fischer
Patricia Hutchinson
Karen and William Irving
Jake Jacobs
Robin Jacobson
Jean and Pratyush Jaiswal
Jeri Janowsky
Martin Jellinek
Jeffrey and Robin Jensen
Julia Marx
Paul Karr
Brad and Kate Bradley
Karen Katz
Stephanie Kaza

William Line and Joshua Kehrberg
Marguerite Kelsey and John Kivlen
Melissa Kennedy
Kerr Family Giving Fund
Kate Ketcham and James Lanz
Su-Lin Khaw
Bill and Janet Kirkland
Kerry Kirstein
Dustin and Mary Klinger
Lee Knightly and Peter Miller
Kathleen Krushas
Patricia Kubala and John Mills
David and Sonja Kvamme
Barbara and Bill Langley
Barry Lavine and Karen Stolzberg
Julie Lawrence
Elizabeth Layton
Patrick T. Lee
Ken Lerner and Katherine McDowell
Edward Lichtenstein
Tom Linehan and Barbara Wolman
Carol Linne
Todd Littlehales
Jay and Rasaratnam Logendran
Christine Loomis and Susan Welsh
Frances Lynch
Akana Ma and Sydney Thomson
Warren Maher and Cherie 
Martchenke
Patricia March and Michael Mullett
Lynn Marshall
Laurie Mark and Peter Sweeney 
Charles Martin and Mary Anne 

Stusser
Susan Mates
Ann McCarthy
Clay and J McCaslin
Bill McCracken
Kathleen McHarg and Ramsay Weit
Michael McKeag
Patrick McLaughlin

Julee McTaggart
Barry Buchanan and Debra 

Meisinger
David Meyer
Lalit and Rachel Monteiro
Jane Moore
Misty Mozes
Deborah Neft
Tom Nelson and Peggie Schwarz
Darryl Nelson
Marianne and Tom Nelson
Roy DeRousie and Donna Newcomb
Jeanie Nguyen
Margaret and Ingolf Noto
Douglas and Rebecca Obletz
Audrey and Paul Oliver
John and Nancy Palmer
Parker and Victoria Campbell
Bill Parks
Kathleen Patton
Ellendee Pepper
Elizabeth and Tim Petersen
Rick and Michelle Petersen
George Post
Dave Pratt
Carl Prenner
Sarah Raab
Jennifer Raby and Bobby 
Kandaswamy
Mary and Ken Rait
Dawn Rasmussen
Lynn Raube
Bonnie and Peter Reagan
Marianne and Samuel Ream
Phyllis Redman
Dennis Reichelt
Betty and Jacob Reiss
Elizabeth Rinder
Jose Rivera
Jonathan Rogers
Ralph Rogers

Ronald Rombalski
Kyna Rubin
Sally Russell
Glenda and Matthew Ryan
Joseph and Lynda Sacamano
David and Jo Anne Sala
Rudy Salakory
Michael Sampson
Emily Sandison
Diane and Lawrence Sawyer
Jeanne and Stephen Schapp
Bob and Mary Ann Schmidt
Gary and Sheila Seitz
Danielle Sherman
Anna Shook
Edward Sickinger
Cheryl and Lee Siebert
Beverly Spenst
Charles Stephens
Joan Stevens
Melissa Stevens
Laura F Stockwell
Lance Stryker
Joan Sunderland
Ann and Dave Taylor
Cheryl Thoen and P.M. Zimmerman
John and Stephanie Volkman
Martha Waldemar
Annie Walsh
Terri Wanke
Laura and Andrew Watson
Lee and Melinda Weinstein
Brian West
Marilee Wetten
Park Willis
Jeffrey and Nancy Winston
Brian and Cynthia Winter
Liza and Haris Wolfgang
Barbara Woodford
Katherine Young
Jean Zylka



CORPORATE AND 
FOUNDATION DONORS

Corporations and Organizations

Amazon Smile
Chevron Humankind Matching Gift 

Program
CommuniCARE
Eccles Foundation
Elk Cove Vineyards
Elliqua Fund of The Oregon Community 

Foundation
Illinois Tool Works Foundation
Intel Involved Matching Grant Program
Kaiser Foundation Health Plan of the 

Northwest Community Giving 
Land Trust Alliance
Law-Robbins Charitable Fund
Microsoft Matching Gifts Program
Nike Inc. Corporate Division
Northup Corp
Oregon Beverage Recycling Cooperative
Pinnacle Associates
Portland Garden Club
Ridwell, Inc. 
Siltronic Corp
SN Charitable Foundation
Stewart Title Foundation
Tempercraft
Texas Instruments
The Ecosystem Fund
The Standard
Varian Medical Systems
Trillium Engineering
Vancouver Audubon Society
Wells Fargo

Foundations

Camas-Washougal Community Chest
Central Klickitat Conservation District
CommuniCARE
Community Foundation for Southwest 
Washington
Eccles Foundation
Susan Hammer Fund of Oregon 
Community Foundation
Lake Family Foundation
Lamb Foundation
Marie Lamfrom Foundation
Land Trust Alliance
McGraw Family Foundation
Morley Foundation
National Forest Foundation
Oregon Community Foundation
Oregon Department of Agriculture
Oregon Jewish Community 

Foundation
Oregon Jewish Youth Community 

Foundation
Oregon Parks Foundation Fund
Oregon Parks and Recreation 

Recreational Trails Program
PGE Foundation
Rainforth Foundation
So-Hum Foundation
Travel Oregon: Signature Trails Grant
Washington State Recreation and 

Conservation Office 
Wiancko Charitable Foundation

Upper McCord Creek Falls © Daniel Rappaport



STAFF

Hannah Anderson-Dana, Membership Coordinator
Nathan Baker, Senior Staff Attorney
Dan Bell, Land Trust Director
Elizabeth Brooke-Willbanks, Development Manager
Pam Davee, Philanthropy Director
Tim Dobyns, Communications & Engagement Director
Frances Fischer, Preserves Manager
Melissa Gonzalez, Outdoor Programs Manager
Kevin Gorman, Executive Director
Fernanda Gwinner, Database & Development Coordinator
Kenzie Hammond, Youth & Community Education Specialist
Haley Lebsack, Grant Writer
Denise López, Conservation Organizer
Josiah Masie, Stewardship Coordinator
Steve McCoy, Staff Attorney
Rudy Salakory, Conservation Director
Hank Shell, Law Clerk
Sarah Skelly, Stewardship Volunteer Coordinator
Renée Tkach, Gorge Towns to Trails Project Manager
Monique Trevett, Digital Content Producer
Paige Unangst, Finance Director
Sofia Urrutia-Lopez, Conservation Organizer
Lori Warner-McGee, Philanthropy Officer
Sara Woods, Stewardship Manager

BOARD (* also a Land Trust Trustee)

Buck Parker
Chair

Donald H. Friedman
Secretary/Treasurer

John Baugher*
Joe Campbell
Geoff Carr
D’na Chase*
Shari Dunn
Gwen Farnham
Pleschette Fontenet
John Harrison
Kevin Howard
Gary Kahn
Jen Lovejoy

David Michalek*
Land Trust Secretary/Treasurer

Barbara Nelson
John Nelson
Carrie Nobles
Kevin Price*

Land Trust President

Pat Campbell
Natalie Edwards

Land Trust Advisor
Dustin Klinger
Rick Ray

Land Trust Advisor

OTHER LAND TRUST TRUSTEES



Winter light on the Deschutes © Cate Hotchkiss
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Vista House on a foggy morning © Chris Elkinton

We’re in awe of the remarkable community that supports our legal, conservation, and education 
programs. We want to give a huge thank you to all our members, advocates, volunteers, funders, 

and community partners for being an integral part of safeguarding the Gorge. Ensuring the 
Gorge remains a vibrant, accessible place is only possible with your support!

THANK YOU!


